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City of Oelwein 

Attn:  David Kral    

Building Official 

Re:  33 S. Frederick St. 

 

Dear Mr. Kral: 

At your request we have examined the building north of the demolished building at 33 S .Frederick.   We were 

specifically looking at the following three areas of concern: 

1. The existing south basement wall that was shared with the demoed structure.   The majority of this wall is 

composed of limestone rubble with the mortar in the joints in extremely poor condition.   There is a short 

section on the west end that appears to be cast-in-place concrete.  These walls can not be backfilled against.   

We have enclosed details that depict placing a new wall of concrete bunker blocks in front of the existing 

wall.    

2. The second area of concern is the brick masonry corner at the SW corner of the existing building.   This 

corner was damaged when a steel beam from the demolished building was allowed to fall, and this end 

rotation caused a large section of brick to be crushed and pulled out.   I had taken pictures from my earlier 

visits and in comparing those pictures to the current condition it is obvious that the entire brick corner from 

the beam bearing to the roof has been broken free from the building face.   I have enclosed copies of the 

before and after pictures.   This brick corner section should be taken down and re-laid to establish the 

connectivity that existed prior to the demo.    

3. The third area of concern to Mike Leo was cracks that he believes were not present between his south wall 

and intersecting walls.   In examining the south walls I did not find any evidence of outward bowing that 

would explain these cracks.   At the present time I would recommend placing a building cross tie at the 

second floor framing near the west end of the building.   I would then recommend that crack monitors be 

placed at the locations where movements are suspected to see in any new movements are occurring.    

If you have any questions on these recommendations please give us a call.    

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

James C Jacob, PE 
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Figure 1: Joint prior to demolition 
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Figure 2: Opening in joint after demolition 
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